Cheriton Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held on

Tuesday 13th March 2018
      Commencing at 7.30pm in Cheriton Village Hall

Present

Chairman: Cllr A Collett 

Parish Councillors: L Line, D Smith, B Frampton and S Herdman 
In Attendance

Clerk: D Heppell

Mr J Corbett, Mr C Joyce (until 9:05pm) and Mr K Lochrie 

By Invitation Winchester City Councillor L Ruffell (until 8:10pm)

1.353
Apologies for Absence 

Councillors N Scallan, R Worth, D Batt and County Councillor Roy Humby.
1.354       Minutes of 13th February 2018
The Council resolved unanimously that they were a true record. The minutes of February are signed by the Chairman Cllr Collett.

1.355
Declaration of Interests

 
Members were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they may have in any item of business on the agenda. None were declared. 
1.356
Meeting Adjourned to Hear Public Questions and Comments

The Chairman opened the meeting to the public and agreed to suspend standing orders and consider item 9 (i) SDNP/18/00827/FUL Middle Farm North End Lane Cheriton. Construction of a new silage clamp and slurry water lagoon. Mr J Corbett addressed the meeting on this item. 
1.357       Planning 
       It was proposed by Cllr Collett, seconded by Cllr Frampton and agreed by the Parish Council that Mr Corbett would be a consultant member of the planning working group on farming issues.
a) Planning Applications

       i) SDNP/18/00827/FUL Middle Farm North End Lane Cheriton. Construction of a new silage clamp and slurry water lagoon. It was agreed to support the proposal and make the following comments; 


The application as described in the supporting statement will enable the expansion of the herd by up to 100 cows in the short term, but it is intended as part of succession planning that the herd be expanded again in the medium term and could give rise to 2 further jobs.
The silage clamp as proposed will be located in one corner of a cluster of buildings all of similar design and construction. The yard between it and the silage heaps is currently unmade ground and the constant passage of heavy vehicles accessing the store for feed means that the ground is inevitably churned up during wet weather and is carried on the tyres of those same vehicles and deposited on the public highway running alongside the farm.

During the winter of 2017 the Parish Council is aware that there were many expressions of concern about safety among the community, that demands were made for the roads surrounding local farms to be washed down, and that the road surfaces became extremely slippery.  Part of the construction work proposed by this application would enable the use of an upgraded concrete yard and track and would substantially reduce the need to use the public road to access feed stocks. The problem of mud on the road would therefore be minimised.

The slurry lagoon will be visible from several viewpoints along the horizon line, as will the silage clamp, but it is clustered together with other farm buildings and in a natural dip in the topography of the land. The proposed new constructions are therefore in keeping with the surrounding farm infrastructure and will enable continued support for the local economy. Economies of scale realised by a larger herd will contribute to the viability of the herd in the long term, and in what is proposed will reduce existing levels of environmental impact upon the land.
ii) Matterley Bowl variation of conditions SDNP/18/00939/CND. It was agreed to object to the proposal on the grounds circulated and the final comments would be submitted to the Clerk for submission to SDNP.
	Action
	By: 

	All  above planning comments to be submitted to SDNP
	Clerk


1.358      City Councillor L Ruffell
Cllr Ruffell had emailed his report and this was circulated prior to the meeting
(Appendix A). He advised that Winchester City Council (WCC) has launched a “Call
for Sites” referred to as the Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment (SHELAA) requesting organisations and individuals who have a parcel of land that they wish to be considered for potential development through the local plan process, to submit details by  Friday 6th April 2018 to WCC.

At their recent budget meeting it was agreed that WCC would increase their proportion of the Council tax schedule to 2.9% which is increased from last year’s £134.99 to £138.92 for a Band D property. WCC are also introducing a kerbside glass collection scheme for residents.
Cllr Ruffell advised that Cllr Amber Thacker has stepped down from WCC and a by-election would take place after the elections. The Parish Council thanked Cllr Ruffell for his attendance during this period, advising it was deeply appreciated.
1.359
Cheriton Conservation Volunteers

       Cllr Frampton reported that the group are working with Hampshire Wildlife Trust (HWT) to consider collection points for water before going back into the stream, and sumps. HWT advised that they would be prepared to hold a local meeting about this issue. Cllr Frampton advised that there are lots of things that Conservation Volunteers can do to stop water pollution.

Cllr Frampton advised that reports have been made to HCC and investigations are taking place regarding Admiral Bridge. The Bridge on the A272 by the White House has problems with the arch. Cllr Frampton confirmed he would report this to Kilmeston Parish Council. Cllr Frampton circulated a map showing the highway drainage pipes entering from the road. Mr Corbett advised that the drains are blocked next to his property at Beauworth crossroads on the A27. 

The Conservation Volunteer Group were looking into providing concrete posts and boards by the river and coirs to re-appropriate the banks. This would enable the river to flow quicker and remove silt, which the hydrologists and Environment Agency have approved. Other options are being considered which include balancing ponds, and the Environment Agency is looking into sluice gates.
       Cllr Frampton advised that he last kissing gate is due to be done.

	Action
	By: 

	To report to Cllr Humby the problems with Admirals Bridge and the bridge by the A272 White House.

To contact Kilmeston Parish Council to advise them of problems with Admirals bridge and the bridge by the A272.
	TBA
Cllr Frampton



1.360
Clerk’s Report 

The Clerk advised that the confirmation of the transparency grant had been received, awarding £1,164.27. 
A letter had been received from Highways England confirming the receipt of CPC comments to the M3 Junction 9 improvements.

The Clerk advised that the HPFA forms for a grant of £2,000 towards the play area had been sent off and that receipts are required for the new play equipment, and then the grant will be paid.

The end of year internal audit has been booked for the 24th April 2018.
The £50 cheque had been sent to “Friends of Cheriton” and they were very pleased with the prize and thanked the Parish Council.
1.361 
Highways    

       The Parish Council discussed the Sun Lane applications and the further 300 page report, and comments would be submitted by 24th March 2018. Cllr Ruffell advised that the decision could be in April and will confirm this to Cllr Line.
	Action
	By: 

	Cllr Ruffell to confirm decision date of Sun Lane application to Cllr Line
	Cllr Ruffell


1.362   
Open Spaces, Recreation and Play Grounds

       a) Play area and repairs        
The Play Area Working Group report had been emailed and was noted (see Appendix (B). Cllr Herdman advised that the scalpings are to be done shortly.
The WCC play area inspection report was received and issues discussed by the Parish Council. It was agreed that the splinter risk is to be forwarded to John Coney from HPFA for consideration, and meanwhile it was agreed that the splinter area should be duct taped. The Clerk advised that the insurance company confirmed last time that, providing the play inspection is conducted by a competent company, in this case arranged by WCC, they did not require a copy of the inspection. 
Cllr Herdman was pleased to report that a £250.00 donation had been received from Hellards towards the play area and that £182.00 was raised by Waitrose in Petersfield from the community collection tokens.

Mr Lochrie advised that the Centenary Fields report was sent to Cllr Scallan for consideration.
	Action:  
	By: 

	Cllr Herdman to contact HPFA John Coney regarding the play area inspection report regarding splinter risk.
	Cllr S Herdman


1.363  
Correspondence

 
The decision regarding the Boomtown Licence was noted by the Parish Council.
1.364 
Finance, Administration and Statutory Matters
a)  It was noted that confirmation of the Transparency Fund Grant, which Cllr Collett made, had been approved, awarding £1,164.27.   
b) It was agreed to defer the defibrillator item until the next meeting when Cllr Scallan can attend.
	Action: 
	By: 

	 To provide costs of  IT  computer equipment and website costs
	Cllr Collett



c) Schedule of Payments agreed:  Date 13th March 2018
Ch 300581   Cheriton School Ball                                                                      £50.00

Ch 300582   Cheriton Village Hall                                                                   £ 110.00                                                                                                                                    

Ch 300583   S Hodnett website                                                                       £191.88

Ch 300584   D Heppell                                                                                         £31.90                                                                                                                                  

Ch 300585   D Heppell salary                                                                                                                                                                                            

Ch 300586   WCC Play inspection                                                                     £ 44.95                                                                                                                                    
1.365
Agenda Items for Next Meeting
Cheriton Parish Council Planning Notes, Defibrillator, Centenary Fields, Play Area, Freemans Yard, Sun Lane, Annual Parish Meeting.
1.366       Date of Next Meetings
Tuesday 10th April 2018, Tuesday 8th May 2018, Tuesday 12th June 2018 and Tuesday 10th July 2018 all in Cheriton Village Hall.
                                                                                                    Meeting finished at 9.38 pm. Chair     …………………………………….           

 Appendix A                                     Cllr Ruffell -   March Report

Just to let you know that the 2018 grass cutting programme is due to start beginning of March.

Like me you have probably noticed that  

a)    The grass has started growing already but…

	b)    The ground conditions are somewhat soggy after all of the rain we have been having over the last few weeks So the normal procedure will apply and crews will make an assessment on a site by site basis as to whether it is possible to go onto the ground to cut the grass without ruining the site by digging into the top surface As a result there may be cases where areas get omitted on this cut so please bear this in mind.

Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment (SHELAA) ‘Call for Sites’ launched 



	


	To inform the pending Winchester Local Plan Review, a ‘Call for Sites’ has been launched – referred to as the Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment SHELAA . The purpose is to request organisations and individuals who have a parcel of land that they wish to be considered for potential development through the local plan process, to submit details to us by Friday 6 April 2018.
http://www.winchester.gov.uk/planning-policy/evidence-base/housing/shlaa-strategic-housing-land-availability-assessment
The SHELAA will replace the existing SHLAA (Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment) and it will update all details with regard to land availability that will feed into the local plan process. Land included within the SHELAA does not equate to an allocation in the local plan or that the site will be granted planning permission. This exercise will provide the Council with information on which to progress consideration of locations of potential growth to explore through the local plan review.

At the Budget setting Council meeting on the 22nd February the Council agreed an increase in the WCC  Council tax  schedule of 2.9% which is from last year £134.99 to £138.92 for a Band D property.

Winchester city council looks after:-

5000+ council Houses plus New build and 8000 Tenants.  Planning.  Waste Collection.  Licensing.

Landscape and grass cutting. 



	


 The Local Government Association claims there is more than 400,000 plots with planning permission which remain un-built. But that’s only half the story, on average it takes 1.7 years to complete the post-application phase after permission is granted. And this goes to 3.2 years for sites of 150 homes or more.Pre-commencement conditions, Section 106 agreements, and a lack of planning department resources are the primary causes of the delay. 

Winchester City  is introducing kerbside Glass Collection.

As part of its commitment to helping residents create a more environmentally-friendly district. Winchester City Council has agreed at the Budget Setting Council Meeting on the 22nd February to start monthly kerbside glass collection service as soon as possible for all households as part of the revised specification for its waste collection contract which is currently being prepared.

Increasing recycling levels are part of the City Council’s aim to improve the quality of the District’s environment, along with the protection and enhancement of open spaces and the reduction of harmful emissions.

 Appendix B -  Cheriton Parish Council- Report on Play Area

Tuesday 13th March 2018

1) The Chair has formally responded to the recreation committee accepting their offer of a piece of land between the current play area and the pre-school.  It is intended that this piece of land will be used as a picnic area.  
2) The Play Area working group have approached Winchester Council to request advice and support around the management of trees in this new area
3) Councillor Herdman has submitted papers to the Department for Communities and Local Government seeking approval to take out a Public Works Loan.  
4) Councillor Herdman is in the process of preparing a document which will be sent to play area suppliers to provide a formal quotation for the development of the play area.    
5) The master log of Play Area inspections is attached and the PC is requested to review the status of known issues, and resolve to agree with the suggested responses to each, or revise accordingly.

6) The play area has been inspected.  Councillors have received a copy of the report.  The risks identified were all familiar and will be remedied by the renewal of the play area.  The points identified with regards to the fort vindicate the decision taken by council and the community to renew the play area as a matter of urgency. 
Requested action: Parish Clerk to send the inspection report and responses to identified risks as agreed above to insurers for their information.  

7) Fundraising
We have received a generous donation of £250 from Hellards Estate Agency

We have been promised £182 as a result of our month in the Waitrose Community Matters scheme

